Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association, Inc.

Annual Meeting Minutes

November 8, 2008

The annual meeting of the Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association was held at 10:00 a.m. on Saturday, November 8, 2008, at the clubhouse at Pelican Bay Condominiums in Osage Beach, Missouri.  An attendance sheet was routed.  Of the Association’s 54 property owners, 32 (59%) were represented either in person (22) or by proxy (10).  The remaining 22 property owners (41%) were not represented.  Having reached the necessary quorum to conduct business, the meeting was called to order by the Association’s president, Tom Eckdahl, at 10:10 a.m.  

All property owners in attendance introduced themselves.

2007 Annual Meeting Minutes

The first order of business was the reading of the minutes of the 2007 annual meeting.  (Copies of those minutes had been distributed to all property owners in December 2007.)  Tom Eckdahl asked for a motion to accept the 2007 minutes as written.  Andy McKibben made the motion.  Dan Cable seconded.  The members voted unanimously in favor.

Budget Presentation

Tom Eckdahl asked the Association’s treasurer, Cindy Howell, to review our 2008 financial results and present the proposed budget for 2009.  (A copy of the report is attached.)  Cindy reported that we’ve had another great year financially due to lower than normal repair expenses.  We had no repair expenses related to our wastewater treatment facility, and only $2,800 for our water system.  The water and wastewater systems accounted for 64% of our expenses.  Pool maintenance accounted for another 18%.    

For 2009, Cindy said that we’re proposing an increase in the annual assessment to $650 (up from $600 in 2008).  The additional money will be needed to cover costs in a few expense categories.  One project in particular planned for 2009 is the repair of the tennis court and play area surfaces. 

Dan Cable asked if we’re still earning revenue from providing water to the Addington household on Pelican Drive.  Cindy said that we are, and that the revenue is included in “other income” in the budget.  They pay a percentage of our water system expenses based on a certain formula. 

Dan also asked about the possibility that the City of Osage Beach will extend its sewer lines to serve our area.  Jim Glickert said that it’s not likely to occur anytime soon.  City officials have been discussing extending the system to serve areas outside the city limits in the future, but no decisions have been made at this point.

Dan asked if the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) is looking closer at our sewage treatment plant’s ability to handle our volume of sewage.  Tom Eckdahl replied that DNR checks our plant regularly.  They raised a few minor issues following an inspection several months ago, but those were addressed and things are fine for now.  However, Tom said that we’re anticipating more stringent regulations in the future with which we’ll have to comply.        

Maureen Weber asked what comprises the “maintenance” and “miscellaneous” expense items.  Cindy said that maintenance includes mowing, electricity for our street lighting, mulch for the landscape beds, snow removal, etc.  Miscellaneous includes the subdivision’s pool party on Memorial Day weekend ($200), postage, photocopies, etc.   

Old Business

Tom Eckdahl opened the discussion to any old business, after first reminding everyone of the availability of the leaf removal service that’s been arranged with Always Clean Lawn Care.  This is a voluntary program available to any homeowner who wishes to participate.

Tom said that at last year’s meeting we announced plans to look into the need for restrictions on home-based businesses in the subdivision.  He said that we did some research and found that Camden County’s planning and zoning regulations already address home-based businesses.  After reviewing the county’s regulations, we felt that we’re protected against the potential problems (e.g. traffic and noise) that we were concerned about.  No further action is being taken.

Tom asked if anyone wished to address any other old-business issues.  No such issues were raised.    

New Business

Proposed exclusive contract with Allied Waste

Tom Eckdahl said that the board was presented several months ago with a proposal by Kirk Stites of Allied Waste (which acquired Modern Sanitation some time ago) for Allied to become the exclusive trash hauler for the subdivision.  He also said the board felt it offered a number of advantages to us, and invited Kirk to the annual meeting to explain the proposal to our property owners and to answer any questions.  Tom introduced Kirk to those at the meeting. 

Kirk pointed out that Hawk Island Estates and others along Pelican Drive are served by one of two trash haulers—Allied Waste, and Waste Corporation of America (WCA).  A majority are currently customers of WCA.  He said there would be a few benefits of entering into an exclusive contract.  The first would be safety, due to less truck traffic going through the subdivision.  A second would be less wear and tear on our roads from the reduced heavy-truck traffic.  

Kirk said that we would also benefit from Allied’s efforts to “go green” by participating in its recycling programs at the Lake.  They currently collect cardboard from commercial customers in the area, and have a recycling bin at their transfer station near Y Road for use by their residential customers.  They accept plastics (except #6), tin and aluminum at this time.  Allied hauls the recyclables to Laclede Industries, where they are sorted, baled and brokered.  Laclede provides employment for the physically and mentally challenged, and uses the proceeds from the sale of the recycled materials to help support the organization.  Allied also recovers the methane gas produced at its Jefferson City landfill and sells it to local customers. 

Kirk acknowledged that there would be no savings to residents from switching to Allied from WCA.  Allied charges the same as WCA--$18 per month.  However, Kirk asked that we consider the things Allied is doing—recycling, for instance—that its competitor isn’t.

Rita Ellis pointed out that there was an attempt to enter into an exclusive trash-hauling agreement years ago, but it didn’t really work because the Association didn’t have the power to force existing homeowners to switch to, or for new homeowners to use, the designated hauler.   She said that if we’re going to make it work this time, we need to make it mandatory that all homeowners use the exclusive hauler.   

Dick Fanning asked Kirk if it would be possible if, instead of homeowners having to haul their recyclables to Allied’s transfer station, Allied could place a recycling bin inside the subdivision.  Kirk said it’s not economical to do so at this time.  The curbside recycling programs in major cities, for example, survive mostly because of subsidies.  What makes it even tougher (economically) to provide recycling at the Lake are (1) the sharp seasonal fluctuation in the population and (2) the wide dispersion of that population throughout the Lake area.  

Andy McKibben asked about paper and glass recycling.  Kirk said that Allied accepts neither at this time.  He said that Nestle-Purina accepts paper at its bin in Camdenton, and Waste Watchers takes paper and glass at its Lake Ozark collection center.  Allied does, however, haul some of Waste Watchers’ materials.

Andy pointed out that waste haulers who don’t have recycling programs—and thus earn no carbon credits to sell—may find themselves having to charge higher prices than their competitors in the future.

Tom Otto asked if Allied would be willing to provide service free of charge for the trash bin at our swimming pool if we enter into an exclusive contract.  Kirk said that they would.

There was a brief discussion of quality-of-service issues.  Glenna Eckdahl told Kirk that she thinks Allied does a better job than WCA, and that its drivers are more willing to take small quantities of yard debris placed in the trash bin.  Kirk said that another good thing about Allied is that they won’t come through the subdivision in the middle of the night, as WCA has done in the past.  Andy McKibben expressed hope that we wouldn’t have to call someone far away about service issues, as is currently necessary with WCA.  Kirk pointed out that Allied’s trucks are here in the area, while WCA’s are in Lebanon.

Maureen Weber asked if we would be required to have 100% participation, and what would happen if a new homeowner chooses WCA instead of Allied.  Tom Eckdahl said that Allied understands we may not be able to get every homeowner to use or switch to them, but that we hope to get the vast majority to do so.

Phil Kardis pointed out that he only occasionally comes down to the Lake, and thus doesn’t currently have trash service.   In response, Kirk said that Allied does offer seasonal programs to its customers.

Kirk briefly outlined the terms of the proposed agreement.  The cost would be $18 per month in the first year, with increases, if any, capped at 5% per year for the two following years. 

There was some discussion about the inconvenience of taking recyclables to Allied’s transfer station.  It was pointed out that participation in the recycling program isn’t required, and that some homeowners heading to the recycling center with their own recyclables may volunteer to haul others’ for them.

Some expressed a concern as to whether Allied’s fees would remain competitive in the future.  Steve Bartels suggested we review the terms annually, and Tom Eckdahl agreed.  Tom pointed out that the offer is currently competitive, and that Allied has served this area for many years.

Tina Carr asked if the contract would be with the Association, or if homeowners would be billed individually.  Tom said that homeowners would be billed individually.

Mike Carr made a motion that the Association adopt Allied Waste as the exclusive trash hauler for the subdivision, and encourage all homeowners to use them.  Andy McKibben seconded the motion.  

The discussion continued, with Tom Otto asking for a count of those currently using WCA versus Allied.  (The majority use WCA.)  Rita Ellis reiterated her feeling that switching to Allied wouldn’t work because we had asked people to switch to WCA years ago, and are now asking them to switch back.  

By a show of hands, the vote to make Allied our exclusive trash hauler had 17 ayes and 3 nays.  The motion was approved, and Tom encouraged those now using WCA to switch to Allied by January 1, 2009.  A letter announcing the decision will be mailed to all homeowners.

How to pay for major future expenses         

Tom Eckdahl said the board recently took a look at major expenses we may be facing in coming years, particularly from our aging water and sewage systems.  A list of those possible expenses over the next three to five years was prepared with the assistance of our contractors.  At a minimum, we are trying to avoid unpleasant surprises by making everyone aware of them.  We don’t know if we’ll incur all of these expenses, nor do we know when they might occur.  However, our advisors say that we can count on them coming up at some time in the future, and probably in the not-too-distant future.

Tom said the board is divided on how to pay for major expenses in the future.  One option is to continue our pay-as-you-go approach, whereby major expenses are paid for through special assessments, or by way of a bank loan if funds are needed urgently.  The other option is to create a capital reserve fund that would be built over time and help soften the blow when major expenses arise.  If we were to create such a fund, we would have to take some special measures to account for it since the Internal Revenue Service closely scrutinizes accumulations of funds by homeowners associations.  One measure would include hiring an accounting firm to advise us.

Tom said that if we raised the annual assessment by $100 per property owner and contributed it to a reserve fund, we would add $5,400 to the fund each year.  He also suggested we place an upper limit, such as $25,000, on the fund to avoid accumulating more than necessary.  He then asked the property owners in attendance for their thoughts.

Mike Carr asked if our restrictive covenants allow us to establish such a fund, or if they prevent us from assessing property owners for more than the minimum amount necessary to maintain the subdivision.  Jim Glickert replied that there are no such restrictions—it’s the property owners who collectively decide the amount of the assessment and what it can be used for.

Tom said that local realtor Lynn Farrell recently provided us with a comparison of our annual assessment with those of other subdivisions in the lake area.  It shows that we compare favorably when you consider the amenities we provide. 

Tom Otto asked what would be the cost of the accounting services if we set up a reserve fund.  Tom Eckdahl guessed a few hundred dollars per year.

Phil Kardis said that he would be in favor of a fund.  However, he had seen such a fund grow to a substantial amount at one condominium community, only to then be used for unnecessary or wasteful expenditures that eventually wiped it out.  Restrictions are needed as to what the funds can be used for.  Without them, the money is too tempting when it’s sitting there unspent.       

Dick Fanning said that he and Janet had looked at our assessment before buying a house in the subdivision earlier this year, and were shocked at how inexpensive it was for the services and amenities provided.  He said that providing such services and amenities is important to maintaining our property values, but if prospective buyers look at the age of our water and sewer systems, and the retaining wall on Ridgeview Terrace that’s partially in danger of falling, they may be turned off by the potential for large special assessments.  Thus, he’s in favor of a reserve fund.  He also said it was unfair to long-term residents for those who only live in the subdivision a few years to not pay for the depreciation of the water and sewer system while they live here.

Tom Eckdahl said that, historically, we’ve operated on a pay-as-you-go basis because of the assumption we were unable to carry over any unused funds from one year to the next without paying tax on it.  As a result, we’ve always tried to exactly match our revenues to expenses.   However, we have since determined that the excess isn’t subject to tax (within limits), if indeed it ever was.       

Dick Fanning also pointed out that the cost of some of these major repairs could rise significantly in the coming years—all the more reason to start providing for them.

Mike Carr said that banks like to lend to homeowners associations because of the low risk—they can file liens on all the homes in the subdivision in the event of default.  Thus, if we had a situation where a water pump needed immediate replacement, for example, we could easily and quickly get a bank loan if necessary.

Dan Cable spoke in favor of reserve fund.  He also thought that, once we’ve collected enough money to make repairs or any required upgrades, we go ahead and do the work.  Then, we should proceed to save for and complete the next project.

Tom Eckdahl mentioned that our advisors believe we’ve done an excellent job of maintaining our water and sewage systems.  Our sewage treatment plant, for example, was designed to last 25 years.  It’s already lasted beyond that, and is expected to last many more years due to our past maintenance of it.

Rose Williams asked if we could have separate accounts for each of the major expense categories.  Tom Eckdahl said that we could, but that it would complicate the matter since we’d be playing a guessing game as to which expense is going to come first, and when.  

Maureen Weber said that she preferred to keep her money until the Association needed it for repairs.  Plus, we’ve always operated on a pay-as-you-go basis, and it’s worked well.  Dan Cable shared Maureen’s thoughts about keeping money until needed.

Mike Carr said that the $45,000 of major expenses shown in the handout amounts to about $850 per homeowner.  Instead of a reserve fund, we could authorize the board to obtain a line of credit to use if and when necessary to pay for these expenses.

Andy McKibben asked if we’ve had any difficulty collecting assessments in the past.  Cindy said we didn’t.

Tom Otto said he looks at these major expenses much like the pool project we completed in 2004.  He said we borrowed money for that project, and then gave each homeowner a choice as to whether to pay off their share of the loan right away, or over a three-year period.  He felt that that worked fine, and would like to see us let people hold onto their own money.  Tom Eckdahl replied by saying that, unlike the pool project, which was planned months in advance, these major expenses could come at any time.

There was some further discussion on the subject, essentially repeating the same points as made above. 

Maureen Weber made a motion to continue our pay-as-you-go approach for major expenses.  Todd Ray seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a clear majority voting in favor.  

Proposed amendment to Restrictive Covenants         

Tom Eckdahl introduced the proposed amendment to our restrictive covenants that would restrict outdoor, overnight parking of commercial and oversized vehicles without prior board approval.  He asked if there were any questions or comments.

Andy McKibben asked what existing problem the proposed amendment was intended to resolve.  Tom said that there wasn’t an existing problem.  Rather, like our look at possible restrictions on home-based businesses, we were trying to take a proactive approach by preventing problems.

Dan Cable told of an incident where a former neighbor planned to park a bulldozer and front-end loader in his yard.

Andy McKibben asked if there were any county ordinances dealing with this.  Jim Glickert replied that the only applicable county ordinance would likely be one that deals with parking, and in that case would only apply to parking on county roads.  (Note: Hawk Island Drive belongs to Camden County; Island Court and Ridgeview Terrace belong to the Association.)  

There was a short discussion about items (c) and (d) of the proposed amendment.  At the end of the discussion, Phil Kardis made a motion to delete these two items.  Corie McKibben seconded the motion.  A majority voted in favor of the change.

The 20-foot vehicle length specified in item (a) of the proposed amendment was discussed as well, with some expressing concern about their non-commercial pickup trucks possibly exceeding this length.  Phil Kardis made a motion to change the length to 25 feet.  Dan Cable seconded the motion.  All voted in favor of the change.

Approval of the 2009 budget    

With no other new business being raised, Tom Eckdahl asked for a motion to approve the 2009 budget, which includes an assessment (due January 1, 2009) of $650.  Andy McKibben made the motion.  Dan Cable seconded.  All voted in favor.

Election of Board Members

Tom Eckdahl said that his and Cindy Howell’s board terms were expiring, but that he and Cindy were both agreeable to serving new three-year terms.  The floor was opened to nominations, but after none were made, Tom and Cindy were re-elected by acclamation.

Tom said that Jim Glickert is resigning his board position, leaving a one-year board term needing to be filled.  Glenna Eckdahl nominated Janet Fanning for the position.  Maureen Weber seconded the nomination.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  

Other matters  

Tom Otto asked Jim Glickert whether he will be keeping the website (hawkislandestates.com) open.  Jim said that he planned to close it when it comes up for renewal in December, since it costs him $120 a year and doesn’t receive much traffic.  However, after several homeowners expressed interest in seeing it kept alive, he agreed to keep it open indefinitely.

Karen Cable asked if we were going to replace the umbrellas around the pool next year since all but one are broken.  Tom Eckdahl said that that’s something the board will have to look at.

Dan Cable asked what is going to be done about the bulge in the retaining wall on Ridgeview Terrace.  Tom said that at this time we are monitoring it for any further movement.  Maureen Weber asked if we are getting any more bids on repairing it.  Tom said that since no movement has been detected since the wall was marked in June, we haven’t been looking for bids.  We will, however, if it resumes its movement.     

Adjournment

With no further issues raised for discussion, Tom Eckdahl thanked everyone for attending the annual meeting and asked for a motion to adjourn.  Rose Williams made the motion.  Dan Cable seconded.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 12:12 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jim Glickert

November 11, 2008

Amended December 21, 2008

Attachments:

       Budget

       Proposal from Allied Waste (attached to original only)

       Major future expenses (attached to original only)

       Proposed amendment to Restrictive Covenants (attached to original only)

       Quorum sheet (attached to original only)

ADDENDUM

By an affirmative vote of a majority of the Members of the Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association, Inc., represented either in person or by proxy at the annual meeting on November 8, 2008, the Hawk Island Estates Declaration of Restrictive Covenants has been amended to include the following provision: 

ARTICLE 4.   RESIDENTIAL RESTRICTIONS

4.21      Parking of Commercial and Oversized Vehicles

No commercial or oversized vehicle shall be parked outside overnight without the prior approval of the Board.  For purposes of this section, a commercial or oversized vehicle is one meeting any of the following criteria:

(a) A vehicle longer than twenty-five (25) feet, or exceeding ten thousand (10,000) pounds gross vehicle weight rating; or

(b) A vehicle with more than two axles.
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